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Mayor Barrow and Members of Council 
c/o Gloria Collier, Deputy Town Clerk 
Office of the Clerk  |  Corporate and Financial Services  
Town of Richmond Hill 
T 905 747 6363  |  F 905 771 2502  |  gloria.collier@richmondhill.ca               
 
 
Re: SRPRS.18.069 re March 19 COW; referred to March 26 Council Meeting 
 Now agenda items 13.2 and 13.3  
 Zoning Bylaw Amendment Application & Development Proposal  
 5-storey Mixed Use – Commercial (Retail) and Office Development   
 Incorporating Heritage Structure 
 10027 Yonge Street, Richmond Hill  
 Municipal File:  D02-14029  
           OMB File: PL170615 
 

I write further to the deputations and written submissions provided to the COW and the COW deferral of 

the Staff report to the March 26 Council meeting. 

 

Staffs Request For Direction 

The Staff Report seeks direction from Council to advise the Ontario Municipal Board (the “Board”) that 

Council does not support the above referenced application for the reasons outlined in the Report. 

 

As explained at the COW through the local councilor and the Applicant’s consultants, the Applicant and 

the local business community, including the BIA are shocked by Staff’s recommendation to this Council 

not to support this proposal. 

 

The Applicant has the support of the local councilor (who has and continues to undertake significant 

community consultation), the local landowners and the local business community.  The Applicant 

therefore seeks Council’s support for the proposed 5-storey mixed use commercial/office building with 

integrated heritage structure.  On page 5 of the Staff Report, 2nd full paragraph, Staff note that the 

Applicant’s current development proposal contemplates the retention of the existing two-story 

designated heritage building through its incorporation in to the design of the proposed new building.  

This is true, but it should be noted that the Applicant committed to doing so in 2014. 
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Applicant’s Responses to COW Questions to Staff  

Since the Applicant did not have the opportunity to respond to the questions put to Staff from members 

of the COW, we take this opportunity to do so. 

 

As the Staff Report makes clear, the Applicant submitted a revised concept plan to the Town.  This was 

done based on input from Staff.  The revised concept – which changed the orientation of the addition to 

the heritage structure – now along the Yonge Street frontage - was originally filed with the Board at the 

1st Pre-hearing Conference.  Since that time, that concept plan was developed further.  It was filed with 

the Town in February 2018 together with an updated Planning Justification Report, Urban Design Brief, 

Cultural Heritage Impact Assessment, Traffic and Parking Study and draft Zoning Bylaw. 

 

All of the above was done at considerable expense to the Applicant recognizing that the zoning bylaw 

application was filed and deemed complete by Town Staff on November 11, 2014 (as noted at the top 

of page 3 of the Staff Report). 

 

The current proposal for which the Applicant seeks Council’s support (and which will form the 

subject of the upcoming OMB hearing on April 17, 2018) is appended to the Staff Report (see 

Maps 4 – 15).   As noted on page 16 of the Staff Report, these Maps are scanned images from the 

originals filed by the Applicant. Attached as Appendix A is the Concept Site Plan and two elevations.  

The Applicant can provide originals to Council should this be required for the March 26, 2018 Council 

meeting. 

 

In order to proceed with the proposed development, the Applicant requires a site specific zoning bylaw 

amendment and site plan approval.  As noted on page 1 of the Staff Report, at this time, the request 

for direction is in respect of the proposed zoning bylaw amendment.  The rationale for this is – 

support is sought for the development concept and zoning bylaw.  Once this is obtained then the 

Applicant would work with Town Staff to finalize zoning bylaw and further details for site plan approval.   

 

The draft zoning bylaw provided by the Applicant to Staff seeks an amendment to Bylaw 66-71 (referred 

to on page 5 of the Staff Report).  Bylaw 66-71 dates back to 1971.  Its standards are outdated and do 

not even conform to the Downtown Local Centre policies of the new Official Plan.  However, since 

Bylaw 66-71 is currently the in-force zoning bylaw, the site-specific zoning bylaw proposed by the 

Applicant is customized to the current development concept (at Appendix A).    
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The Applicant is prepared to refine the proposed development standards for setbacks etc. based on the 

concept plan (at Appendix A), and to work with Staff on the form of the proposed zoning bylaw to be 

consistent with the Town’s standard for the preparation of such documents.  This is simple drafting 

exercise.  It should not be the subject matter of an OMB hearing. 

 

Traffic and Parking  

According to the Downtown Transportation and Parking Study prepared for the Town of Richmond Hill 

by LEA Consulting (January 2017) at page E-i: 

 An analysis of the current conditions in the Downtown Richmond Hill revealed that traffic 

 operates acceptably with some constraint, and that there is sufficient parking available to 

 accommodate intensification.   

 

This should not come as a surprise since there has not been any new development (new buildings) in 

the Downtown for over a decade.  

 

The Applicant’s current proposal includes additional on-site parking with provision for compact car 

spaces.  The Town has already endorsed compact car spaces, and provision for compact car spaces 

and car sharing are already included in Town of Richmond Hill zoning bylaws (as they should be as part 

of TDM measures). 

 

The Applicant’s proposal does not have a parking deficiency.  In any event, the amount of on-site 

parking should not be an issue since the Town’s parking strategy includes Bylaw 3-94 being the 

“Payment-in-Lieu of Parking Bylaw”. 

 

Linked System of Courtyards   

On page 83 of the LEA report referred to above, LEA state in bold: 

 

In Richmond Hill, for a linked system to be successful it will require a coordinated approach from 

the municipality, in addition to a broad buy-in from key stakeholders, including residents, 

business owners and the development community. 

 

There is no support for a linked system of courtyards that includes mixing vehicular traffic and 

pedestrian movements. Numerous petitions have been filed with the OMB in the DLC Secondary Plan 
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appeal proceedings.  Council should ask Staff for Exhibit 2 to that proceeding in order to better 

understand the lack of support for the Secondary Plan including the linked system of courtyards. 

 

Given the lack of support for a linked system of courtyards which will likely mean prolonged litigation 

before the OMB in the Secondary Plan appeal proceeding, the Applicant’s proposal includes reserving 

a strip of land at the rear of its property (see Appendix A) for a potential future shared connection.  The 

long- term intent for this space is to serve as a:  
 

Privately Owned, Publicly Accessible Open Spaces (POPS)  
 

to connect with other development sites in a way that is accessible to members of the public year-round 

should that occur in the future.  

 

There is no basis in law or policy for Staff’s statement and request (as found on pages 11-12 of the 

Staff Report) that “it is considered appropriate that the full width of a linked system of courtyards…be 

accommodated in its entirety on the Applicant’s lands.  More importantly, the Town has not 

demonstrated that anything beyond a pedestrian linkage is feasible in light of changing topography and 

other like development constraints in the Village District. 

 

At the COW, the local councilor pressed staff on the Tridel development that it shown in all of the 

Town’s materials.  Based on our research and review of the site plan agreement for the Tridel 

development, there is no provision for a future courtyard system even if it were feasible to construct at 

present.   We have also obtained a copy of the site plan agreement executed by the Town for 10 

Church Street North.  Attached at Appendix B is an excerpt from that agreement.  The Applicant is 

prepared to enter into a similar arrangement with the Town (based on the wording of paragraph 27 of 

that agreement). 

 

The Applicant’s proposed office development has been 4 plus years in the making.  Page 77 of the 

DDLUS (copy attached as Appendix C) which was endorsed by Council promised: 

1. To establish the environment for change 

2. Reduce the cost of development 

3. Reduce the risk of the approvals process. 
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Recently, Town Council passed a Community Improvement Plan to incent office development and 

revitalization in the Downtown which has not occurred for decades. 

 

 

Applicant’s Proposal/Offer to Settle 

 

In view of the above, the Applicant’s revised and resubmitted proposal represents its contribution to 

revitalizing the Downtown.  Key attributes include: 

 

• A 5-storey retail and office development with integrated heritage structure 

• Reduced and more up to date parking standards and parking space provisions including 

compact car spaces 

• Reserving a strip of land at the rear of the property for a future “shared” connection in the form of 

a POPs. A future “shared” connection is dependent on establishing a connection on the 

neighbouring properties first.  

 

We look forward to receiving Council’s support and direction to the OMB that “Council supports the 

zoning bylaw amendment application based on the development concept drawings prepared by AREA 

Architects (excerpt attached at Appendix A), and that Staff be directed to work with the Applicant to 

finalize a zoning bylaw and site plan to implement the proposal so that the Applicant can apply for a 

building permit before years end. 

 
Yours truly, 
 
Jeffrey  
Jeffrey Streisfield 
JES:me 
 
Attachments:  Appendix A – C  
 
cc.  2295190 Ontario Inc. 
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